Steps eyed to revive industrial area
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The addition of a new inner roadway, identifying markers and more landscaping are among the recommendations in a plan which is aimed at revitalizing the Peterson-Pulaski industrial corridor.

Speaking at the Dec. 19 meeting of the Peterson Pulaski Business and Industrial Council, Alderman Margaret Laurino (39th) said that beautification and transportation improvements in the corridor would bring new businesses and jobs to the area.

Laurino said that funds from the Peterson-Pulaski Tax Increment Financing District could be used to pay for some of the improvements.  The 93-acre industrial corridor is bounded by Peterson Avenue on the north, Bryn Mawr Avenue on the south, Pulaski Road on the east and Rogers Avenue on the west.

Council economic development director Janita Tucker said that creating a master plan for landscaping and identifying signs is being done as a follow-up to a study which was conducted in 2005 on the viability of maintaining the area for industrial use.  Tucker said that at the time business owners were “feeling a lot of pressure from residential developers.”

Tucker said that the study concluded that the industrial corridor should remain but that it would be more marketable to prospective tenants if signs and other improvements were used to call attention to the industrial area, much of which is screened by residential areas and cemeteries.  “It’s a well kept secret, and that’s not a good thing for businesses,” she said.

The Council has hired the landscape architectural design firm Land Design Collaborative of Skokie to write an improvement plan for the area.  The council plans to use a $50,000 grant from CenterPoint Properties, which is renovating the former Beltone Hearing headquarters, 4201 W. Victoria St., to pay for some of the recommended changes, Tucker said.

Land Design vice president Bob Zolomij told the council that redevelopment of several vacant lots and underutilized properties, including some parking lots, in the corridor is hampered because they are difficult to drive to because of the many dead-end streets in the corridor.  The consultant is recommending that Tripp Avenue, which dead ends about two blocks north of Bryn Mawr, be extended north for a block and east for two blocks, creating a new entrance o the corridor from Pulaski.

Tucker said that the extension likely would be welcomed by the residents of Brynford Park, a sub-division of homes at the northwest corner of Bryn Mawr and Pulaski, because it would reduce the number of trucks which use Bryn Mawr to reach the industrial area west of the subdivision.

The council stressed that the extension is in its early planning phases and that it could be many years before a decision is made on whether the city would acquire the land to build the new roadway.  Its construction would require the demolition of several storage facilities in the area.

Land Design also is proposing that a walkway be installed across the railroad tracks which divide the industrial area.  Company officials said that installing walkways in the area would give residents access to any public green spaces which may be created.

One of the consultant’s tasks was to develop a style of sign which could be used throughout the corridor, including large ones at the entrances to the area and smaller directional signs for motorists within the area.  Business would be encouraged to incorporate the theme in the signs on their property.

Land Design initially considered a Victorian theme that reflected some of the architecture found at North Park Village, which is across Pulaski Road east of the industrial area.  After surveying the buildings in the corridor, the consultant settled on an “international design,” which has its roots in the 1960s, the era when some of the buildings in the industrial area were constructed.

Land Design president James Gamble described the international style as reflecting the large neon signs which were commonly found in front of motels and diners.  He said that the signs should include images of the U.S. flag and other elements that are commonly found in the corridor.

The study also included surveying the condition of the trees along the public way.  Gamble said that the trees along Pulaski generally are in “very poor condition” and that 85 percent of the trees along the other streets in the area are in “average to good condition.”

Gamble said that the city Department of Transportation periodically does street and sidewalk improvements which include planting new trees.  He said that any replacement trees on Pulaski should be planted further from the curb than the existing trees are, reducing the effect of salt used on the street in the winter.

The next steps in the planning process will be to revise the plan to reflect the comments made by business owners at the meeting and then to develop strategies to implement the plan, with an emphasis on installing new signs as soon as possible, Tucker said.  She said that the city Department of Planning and Development is hoping that the master plan, which is being funded through a $30,000 state grant, can serve as a model for other industrial corridors.

